

6	Racism, xenophobia and related intolerance .....	149
6.1	Racism, xenophobia and related intolerance again top political agenda .....	149
6.2	Racism, xenophobia and related intolerance fuel incidents and brutal crimes .....	151
6.2.1	Racism, xenophobia and related intolerance in politics .....	152
6.2.2	Responding to political intolerance .....	153
6.2.3	Racism and xenophobia persist in the European Union .....	153
6.3	Discriminatory ethnic profiling persists .....	155
6.4	Responses to manifestations of racism, xenophobia and related intolerance .....	156
6.5	EU Member States need better official data collection to address racist crime effectively .....	158
	Outlook .....	159

# UN & CoE

## January

19 February – Council of Europe European Commission against Racism and Intolerance (ECRI) publishes conclusions on the implementation of a number of priority recommendations made in its country reports on Austria, Estonia and the United Kingdom, which were released in 2010

19 February – ECRI issues its fourth report on Ireland

## February

## March

4 April – United Nations Committee on the Elimination of Racial Discrimination (CERD) concludes that the absence of an effective investigation by Germany into statements made by Thilo Sarrazin about migrants of Turkish and Arab background amounted to a violation of the International Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination (ICERD)

16 April – Council of Europe Commissioner for Human Rights issues his report following his visit to Greece, with a particular focus on intolerance and hate crimes

17 April – CERD issues its Concluding observations on Slovakia

## April

26 May – UN Office for the High Commissioner for Human Rights, Special Rapporteur on freedom of religion or belief, issues a report on contemporary forms of racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance on the implementation of General Assembly resolution 67/154 on glorification of Nazism

## May

6 June – Special Rapporteur on contemporary forms of racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance issues his report on his visit to Spain

## June

9 July – ECRI issues its fourth reports on Finland and Portugal, and publishes conclusions on the implementation of a number of priority recommendations made in its country reports on Poland and France, which were released in 2010

9 July – The European Court of Human Rights (ECtHR) rules in the case *Vona v. Hungary* that disbanding the Hungarian Guard Association (*Magyar Gárda*), which had been involved in anti-Roma rallies and paramilitary parading, does not violate the European Convention of Human Rights (ECHR)

## July

23 August – CERD adopts General Recommendation on combating racist hate speech

## August

23 September – CERD issues its Concluding observations on Cyprus and Sweden

## September

15 October – ECRI issues its fourth reports on Malta and the Netherlands

## October

## November

## December

# EU

17–18 January – Informal meeting of Justice and Home Affairs Ministers on EU action in countering hate crime, racism, antisemitism and xenophobia

January

February

14 March – European Parliament adopts a resolution on strengthening the fight against racism, xenophobia and hate crime

March

April

May

6–7 June – Council of the European Union adopts conclusions calling for an update of the EU Strategy for combating radicalisation and recruitment to terrorism

June

July

August

23 September – Ministers of 17 EU Member States meet in Italy to sign the Rome Declaration on diversity and the fight against racism

September

October

12–13 November – Fundamental Rights Conference on hate crime is organised by the European Union Agency for Fundamental Rights (FRA) and hosted in cooperation with the Lithuanian Presidency of the Council of the European Union

November

6 December – Council of the European Union issues conclusions on combating hate crime in the European Union

December



# 6

## Racism, xenophobia and related intolerance



*The impact of the economic crisis, high unemployment rates, fears relating to the arrival of migrants and a gradual loss of trust in democratic processes fuel racism, xenophobia and related intolerance in the European Union (EU). Some political rhetoric at local, national and European levels exacerbates an aggressive tone, not least because the media pick up on these messages, which then echo across social media. The EU institutions and Member States must therefore remain vigilant and reinvigorate their efforts to counter the expression of racism, xenophobia and related intolerance in all their forms.*

### 6.1 Racism, xenophobia and related intolerance again top political agenda

Black ministers of state compared to apes; a centrist mayor saying in public that maybe Hitler did not kill enough *gens du voyage*; Members of Parliament claiming that Zionists financed and organised the Holocaust; the scapegoating of Roma, asylum seekers, refugees, migrants and members of ethnic and religious minorities for the ills of society; murders motivated by racist and extremist considerations: all these elements contributed to putting racism, xenophobia and related intolerance back on the political agenda of the EU and its Member States in 2013. These issues are increasingly discussed within a broader context of 'hate crime' (see also Chapters 5, 7 and 9).

The fight against racism, xenophobia and related intolerance gained political attention at the highest level in January. The Irish Presidency of the Council of the European Union then hosted an informal meeting of Justice and Home Affairs Ministers on EU action to counter hate crime, racism, antisemitism and xenophobia, drawing on FRA evidence presented by FRA's director. This meeting set the stage for the year to

#### Key developments in the area of racism, xenophobia and related intolerance

- Racism, xenophobia and related intolerance return to the top of the political agendas of the EU, its institutions and its Member States.
- Murders motivated by racism and extremism are committed in a number of Member States.
- Elements of racist and extremist ideology are openly expressed in the public sphere in some Member States.
- Member States take steps to ban extremist parties or groups.
- All 28 Member States sign the Rome Declaration on diversity and the fight against racism.
- Discriminatory ethnic profiling continues in some Member States, including in the context of immigration checks.
- Few changes take place in the status of official mechanisms of data collection on racist and related crime.
- The Council of the European Union urges Member States and the European Commission to take more effective action to counter hate crime, including that motivated by racism.

come, focusing the attention of political leaders on their duty to counter these phenomena.

The European Parliament further called on "Member States to take all appropriate measures to encourage

the reporting of hate crimes and of every racist and xenophobic crime and to ensure adequate protection for people who report crimes and for the victims of racist and xenophobic crime” in March<sup>1</sup> (see [Chapter 9](#) for more information on the rights of victims of hate crime).

The Council of the European Union focused attention on the need for more concrete actions to be developed to “counter extreme forms of intolerance, such as racism, anti-Semitism, xenophobia and homophobia”<sup>2</sup> in its June conclusions on fundamental rights and the rule of law.

#### FRA ACTIVITY

### Assessing the impact of the Framework Decision on Racism and Xenophobia, with special attention to victims’ rights

Hate crime can vary from everyday acts committed by individuals on the street or over the internet to crimes carried out systematically by extremist groups. In this opinion, FRA assesses the impact of the Framework Decision on Racism and Xenophobia on the rights of victims of crimes motivated by hatred and prejudice, including racism and xenophobia.

Building on evidence collected and analysed by FRA, including its large-scale surveys and its thematic and Annual reports, the opinion forms part of FRA’s work on supporting efforts by EU institutions and Member States to combat hate crime in the EU. It was developed in response to a request from the Council of the European Union’s Working Party on Fundamental Rights, Citizens’ Rights and Free Movement of Persons.

The opinion encourages the EU and its Member States to address hate crime with targeted action in a number of areas, including awareness raising, building trust in law enforcement, enhanced penalties and judicial review, as well as data collection.

FRA (2013), Opinion of the European Union Agency for Fundamental Rights on the Framework Decision on Racism and Xenophobia – with special attention to the rights of victims of crime, available at: [http://fra.europa.eu/sites/default/files/fra-opinion-2-2013-framework-decision-racism-xenophobia\\_en.pdf](http://fra.europa.eu/sites/default/files/fra-opinion-2-2013-framework-decision-racism-xenophobia_en.pdf)

In July, the European Court of Human Rights (ECtHR) issued a factsheet citing a number of cases where it ruled speech of a racist, xenophobic, antisemitic or aggressively nationalist nature and speech discriminating against minorities and immigrants to be “offensive and contrary” to the European Convention on Human Rights (ECHR).<sup>3</sup> The court is careful to distinguish

in its findings between, on the one hand, genuine and serious incitement to extremism and, on the other hand, the right of individuals (including journalists and politicians) to express their views freely even if they offend, shock or disturb others.

The United Nations Committee on the Elimination of Racial Discrimination (CERD) called upon states to give due attention to all manifestations of racist hate speech and take effective measures to combat them, in its general recommendation on combating racist hate speech issued in September.<sup>4</sup>

In a similar development, ministers of 17 EU Member States met in Rome in September to condemn the stream of racist abuse directed at Cécile Kyenge, Italy’s first minister of African origin. Highlighting the special responsibilities of political leaders, they called for pan-European action to fight racism by promoting diversity. All 28 Member States had signed the so-called Rome Declaration on the matter by November,<sup>5</sup> by which time France’s Minister for Justice, Christiane Taubira, also of African descent, had been the subject of similar racist abuse.

The EU Commissioner for Home Affairs highlighted the dangers of extremism, speaking at the Fundamental Rights Conference on hate crime jointly organised by FRA and the Lithuanian Presidency in November.<sup>6</sup> She stressed that:

*“We have seen the development of Islamophobic, anti-Semitic and white supremacist ideology in far-right groups. These groups are also anti-democratic, intolerant, and violent. They are divisive, using one another to create suspicion and hatred between communities. These groups are behind a mounting wave of harassment and violence targeting asylum seekers, immigrants, ethnic minorities and sexual minorities in many European countries.”<sup>7</sup>*

Finally, the Council of the European Union, in its conclusions on combating hate crime issued in December, called on

*“the Fundamental Rights Agency to continue assessing in an objective, reliable and comparable manner the extent of racism, xenophobia, anti-Semitism and other forms of hate crime through EU-wide surveys and to work together with Member States to facilitate exchange of good practices and assist the Member States at their request in their effort to develop effective methods to encourage reporting and ensure proper recording of hate crimes.”<sup>8</sup>*

(See the FRA activity box on FRA’s antisemitism survey on the next page.)

## FRA ACTIVITY

## Responding to antisemitism in the European Union

Antisemitism is still a reality in the European Union. Little is known, however, of how it affects Jewish communities. That is why FRA conducted a survey asking self-identified Jews their opinions about trends in antisemitism; how antisemitism affects their everyday life; their personal experiences as victims or witnesses of antisemitic incidents; their worries about becoming a victim of an antisemitic attack; and their actual experiences of discrimination because they are Jewish.

- Two thirds of respondents (66 %) consider antisemitism to be a problem across the EU Member States surveyed. Three quarters of respondents (76 %) indicate that antisemitism has worsened over the past five years in the country where they live.
- Three quarters (75 %) of respondents consider online antisemitism to be a problem. Almost three quarters of respondents (73 %) said that antisemitism online has increased over the last five years.
- In the 12 months preceding the survey, 26 % of all respondents experienced an incident or incidents involving verbal insult or harassment because they are Jewish; 4 % experienced physical violence or threats of violence.
- Almost half (46 %) of the respondents worry about becoming the victim of an antisemitic verbal insult or harassment in the next 12 months, and one third (33 %) fear a physical attack in the same period.
- Almost two thirds (64 %) of those who experienced physical violence or threats of violence did not report the most serious incident to the police or to any other organisation. Three quarters (76 %) of the respondents who experienced antisemitic harassment in the five years preceding the survey did not report the most serious incident. More than four in five (82 %) of those who said that they felt discriminated against in the 12 months preceding the survey because they are Jewish did not report the most serious incident to any organisation.
- Close to one quarter (23 %) of the respondents said that they at least occasionally avoid visiting Jewish events or sites because they would not feel safe there, or on the way there, as a Jew. Over one quarter of all respondents (27 %) avoid certain places in their local area or neighbourhood at least occasionally because they would not feel safe there as a Jew.
- One in 10 respondents experienced discrimination when looking for work or at work in the 12 months preceding the survey.
- Over half of all survey respondents (57 %) heard or saw someone claiming that the Holocaust was a myth, or that it had been exaggerated, in the 12 months preceding the survey.
- Large proportions of respondents said they considered emigrating from the Member State they live in because they do not feel safe there as Jews.

FRA's survey on antisemitism collected data from 5,847 self-identified Jewish respondents (aged 16 or over) in eight EU Member States: **Belgium, France, Germany, Hungary, Italy, Latvia, Sweden** and the **United Kingdom**. These countries cover over 90 % of the estimated Jewish population in the EU. It is the first EU survey to collect comparable data on Jewish people's experiences and perceptions of hate motivated crime, discrimination and antisemitism.

*FRA (2013), Discrimination and hate crime against Jews in EU Member States: experiences and perceptions of antisemitism, available at: [http://fra.europa.eu/sites/default/files/fra-2013-discrimination-hatecrimeagainst-jews-eu-member-states\\_en.pdf](http://fra.europa.eu/sites/default/files/fra-2013-discrimination-hatecrimeagainst-jews-eu-member-states_en.pdf); data available through data explorer tool at: <http://fra.europa.eu/DVS/DVT/as2013.php>*

## 6.2 Racism, xenophobia and related intolerance fuel incidents and brutal crimes

Racism, xenophobia and related intolerance manifested themselves in the most brutal form in several EU Member States in 2013: murder motivated by racism and extremism.

FRA fieldwork in **Greece** found that Greece has witnessed a steep increase in phenomena of racist violence, discrimination and intolerance, as well as extremism, despite the notable decrease in the overall violent crime rate in the country.<sup>9</sup> Shehzad Luqman, 26, a Pakistani migrant worker, was stabbed to death in Athens, **Greece**, in January, allegedly by two young Golden Dawn supporters, whose trial started in December. Mohammed Saleem, 82, was killed on his way back home from mosque in Birmingham, **United Kingdom**, by a man who proclaimed that he wanted to

initiate a 'race war'. Lee Rigby, 25, was murdered in broad daylight in the streets of London in May by two radicalised Muslim youths. Clément Méric, 18, an anti-fascist activist, died from the consequences of a fight with skinheads in Paris, **France**, in June. Pavlos Fyssas, 32, a Greek hip-hop artist, was stabbed to death by a Golden Dawn party member in September in Athens. This was followed by a retaliatory attack, in which two Golden Dawn sympathisers (Manos Kapelonis, 22, and Georgios Fountoulis, 27) were murdered in front of the party's headquarters in November.

These murders are at the sharp end of a societal climate where intolerant views come to be more openly and violently expressed in the EU. Political actors share responsibility for enabling such a climate. This is shown in the cases of the politicians Cécile Kyenge in **Italy** and Christiane Taubira in **France**, who were the targets of racist abuse by other politicians, with the media often serving as an echo chamber and the internet providing a further outlet for the expression of such abuse.

### 6.2.1 Racism, xenophobia and related intolerance in politics

Racism and discrimination against foreigners and migrants is often fuelled by the discourse of politicians, as the Commissioner for Human Rights of the Council of Europe points out.<sup>10</sup> In addition, CERD highlights that "the use of racist discourse by some politicians and in the media [...] vilifies and promotes prejudices against persons of foreign origin".<sup>11</sup> FRA evidence also shows that Jews often heard antisemitic statements being made in the context of political events or speeches.<sup>12</sup>

*"Europe has been experiencing a worrying intensification of activities of racist extremist organisations, including political parties. [...] It worries me deeply that the European community and national political leaders appear not to be fully aware of the serious threat that these organisations pose to the rule of law and human rights. [...] National authorities need to be vigilant and combat racism and extremism at all levels of society."*

Council of Europe Commissioner for Human Rights (2013), Europe must combat racist extremism and uphold human rights, Human Rights Comment, 13 May 2013, available at: <http://humanrightscomment.org/2013/05/13/racist-extremism/>

The year 2013 was marked by steady support for political parties with largely xenophobic anti-foreigner, anti-migrant and anti-Muslim agendas in a number of EU Member States including **Austria**, **Bulgaria**, the **Czech Republic**, **France**, **Greece**, **Hungary** and the **Netherlands**.

Groups campaigning on ultra-nationalist and xenophobic platforms initiated steps to be recognised as political parties in their own right, sometimes with success. The rhetoric of these groups and parties often accuses European integration of further eroding national sovereignty; highlights what they consider as the negative

impact of social integration on national identity, particularly as regards accommodating the needs of religious minorities, such as Muslims; and makes a case for national preference, including when it comes to access to the social welfare system.

#### FRA ACTIVITY

### Assessing the effectiveness of responses to racism, discrimination, intolerance and extremism

Crimes motivated by racism, xenophobia and related intolerances persist throughout the European Union, as do the mainstreaming of elements of extremist ideology in political and public discourse, and ethnic discrimination. Growing alarm was expressed at the national, EU and international levels concerning violent manifestations of racism and intolerance. An additional important concern is the substantial parliamentary representation of parties that use paramilitary tactics or are closely associated with paramilitary groups and use that extremist rhetoric to target irregular migrants in Greece, and the Roma and Jews in Hungary.

In this context, FRA took the initiative to collect data and compile a thematic situation report that examines the effectiveness of responses by public authorities, statutory human rights bodies, civil society organisations and others to counter racism, discrimination, intolerance and extremism. The report takes Greece and Hungary as case studies to develop concrete and practical proposals for action.

The identification of barriers to counter such phenomena is, however, relevant to the EU as a whole. The proposals contained in the report on issues such as tackling racist and related crime, increasing trust in the police and countering extremism are, therefore, useful in all EU Member States.

FRA (2013), Thematic situation report: Racism, discrimination, intolerance and extremism. Learning from experiences in Greece and Hungary, available at: [http://fra.europa.eu/sites/default/files/fra-2013-thematic-situation-report-3\\_en\\_1.pdf](http://fra.europa.eu/sites/default/files/fra-2013-thematic-situation-report-3_en_1.pdf)

One example is the application, in November, by the newly formed Nationalist Party of **Bulgaria** to be officially recognised as a party, which would allow it to benefit from public funding. Stated aims of this party are to "smash the Gypsy terror with an iron hand" and to "demolish social policies that stimulate the birth rate of minorities and parasitism".<sup>13</sup>

In a development reminiscent of the events in Gyöngöspata in **Hungary** in 2011 (see FRA Annual report 2011, p. 156), the Nationalist Party in **Bulgaria** formed civil groups with the cooperation of the

Bulgarian National Union to patrol areas with large migrant populations and where refugee camps are located.<sup>14</sup> In response, the National Centre for Roma Development announced that it would establish its own groups to protect Roma from such patrols.<sup>15</sup>

The reach of ultra-nationalistic and xenophobic ideology in the EU is also illustrated by the efforts of the newly formed **Hungarian Dawn** (*Magyar Hajnal*) group to be recognised as a political party. 'Dawn', here, is a direct reference to **Greece's** Golden Dawn party. Golden Dawn claimed 7 % of the vote in the 2012 elections, is the fourth-largest party in the Hellenic Parliament and has an extreme nationalist agenda, from which *Magyar Hajnal* takes inspiration. *Magyar Hajnal's* mission is to "revive the White and ethnic Hungarian identity"<sup>16</sup> and its members are screened to establish the ethnic roots and religious background of their families, effectively checking their 'racial purity'. The court rejected the application on the grounds that it was incomplete, but *Magyar Hajnal* continued its efforts to be recognised as a political party, including through seeking to rename an existing party.

## 6.2.2 Responding to political intolerance

Political actors have a particular role to play in countering hate speech. The responsibility of political actors in that regard was the subject of a conference organised by the Council of Europe and the **Polish** Ministry of Digitisation (*Ministerstwo Administracji i Cyfryzacji*) in September, at which FRA's director gave a speech. Next to setting out the roles and responsibilities of political actors and the media in fighting hate speech, the conference highlighted the potential of education and training on the values of diversity and living together in this fight.<sup>17</sup>

EU Member States have other means at their disposal to address racist, xenophobic and extremist actions of parties, groups and their membership. They could, for example, consider adopting or strengthening existing legal provisions to suppress public funding for political parties whose members are responsible for racist or discriminatory acts, as recommended by ECRI.<sup>18</sup> Another means would be to forbid and prevent the activities of extremist organisations that promote and incite racial hatred by disbanding them and declaring them illegal, as recommended by CERD.<sup>19</sup>

The European Court of Human Rights (ECtHR), in its decision of 9 July 2013, confirmed the disbanding of the Hungarian Guard Association (*Magyar Gárda*) because of the activities of its Hungarian Guard Movement. These activities included paramilitary rallies in villages with Roma populations across **Hungary** and advocacy for racially motivated policies. The court found that the Hungarian authorities were entitled to take

preventative measures to protect democracy and ban the *Magyar Gárda*.<sup>20</sup> It ruled that, if the activities of an association amount to widespread racist intimidation of a group, then banning it does not contravene the European Convention of Human Rights.

Members of Parliament can also be called to account by lifting their parliamentary immunity to answer to charges levelled against them in court. This was the case for Marine Le Pen, leader of the National Front (*Front National*). Her immunity was lifted by the European Parliament in July at the request of the Ministry of Justice in **France** so that she could answer charges of "incitement to hatred, discrimination or violence against a group of persons on grounds of their religious affiliation".<sup>21</sup>

The **Greek** Parliament lifted the immunity of six leading Members of Parliament representing Golden Dawn in October to enable a deeper investigation into their alleged involvement in serious criminal offences. Charges ranged from establishment and participation in a criminal organisation, murder and grievous bodily harm to money laundering and bribery.<sup>22</sup> In addition, the parliament voted to suspend state funding for Golden Dawn. Furthermore, in December a Joint Ministerial Decision was issued, suspending any kind of state funding for Golden Dawn.<sup>23</sup>

The initiative taken in December by 16 state governments in **Germany** to attempt to ban the far-right National Democratic Party must also be noted. The proposed ban rested on the notion that this party actively seeks to undermine or overthrow the free democratic order.<sup>24</sup>

## 6.2.3 Racism and xenophobia persist in the European Union

Roma, persons of African descent, migrants and asylum seekers continue to face racism and xenophobia in the European Union, as evidence from **Austria**,<sup>25</sup> **Bulgaria**,<sup>26</sup> **Finland**,<sup>27</sup> **Germany**,<sup>28</sup> **Greece**,<sup>29</sup> **Hungary**,<sup>30</sup> **Ireland**,<sup>31</sup> the **Netherlands**,<sup>32</sup> **Slovakia**<sup>33</sup> and **Sweden**<sup>34</sup> shows (see also ► [Chapter 7](#) for more information on Roma).

The arrival of asylum seekers and refugees in **Bulgaria** and **Hungary** in larger numbers than usual fuelled the expression of xenophobic sentiments and attitudes in these countries. This raises the question of what effect the arrival of asylum seekers from Syria and other conflict zones in large numbers could have in EU Member States not usually considered traditional destination countries.<sup>35</sup>

In **Bulgaria**, opinion polls showed that feelings of hostility, resentment and fear towards asylum seekers and refugees are widespread.<sup>36</sup> The Council for Electronic Media (*Съвет за Електронни Медии*) criticised media for the way they reported immigration and refugee

issues,<sup>37</sup> and the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees urged Bulgarian authorities to take steps to stem the expression of xenophobia against asylum seekers and refugees in the country.<sup>38</sup>

### Promising practice

#### Acknowledging racist crime: mapping Afrophobia in Sweden

The authorities in Sweden refer to racism and discrimination against black persons as Afrophobia. Little is known yet about the phenomenon, but the Swedish National Council for Crime Prevention (*Brottsförebyggande rådet*) shows that the number of recorded Afrophobic crimes in the country is increasing steadily, with about one in five of such crimes recorded in 2012 being of a violent nature.

Acknowledging the issue, the Swedish government commissioned an NGO (*Mångkulturellt Centrum*) to map racism and discrimination against persons of African descent in Sweden. This mapping will review official hate crime data and highlight examples of good practice to counter Afrophobia, with a particular focus on awareness-raising activities for children and youth. The results are expected to be published in January 2014.

*For more information, see Arbetsmarknadsdepartementet (2013), Mångkulturellt centrum ska kartlägga afrofobi, available at: [www.regeringen.se/sb/d/17988/a/229303](http://www.regeringen.se/sb/d/17988/a/229303)*

In **Hungary**, xenophobic sentiments were expressed in towns hosting reception and detention centres, such as Balassagyarmat, Bicske, Debrecen and Vámoszabadi. Incidents involving asylum seekers, related to the overcrowding of a refugee reception centre, contributed to an increase of xenophobic sentiments among the public.<sup>39</sup> The 2013 results of a yearly survey of a representative sample of the Hungarian population show that 36 % of respondents would reject all asylum applications.<sup>40</sup>

CERD concluded in April that the absence of an effective investigation by **Germany** into statements made by Thilo Sarrazin in 2009 about migrants of Turkish and Arab background amounted to a violation of the International Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination (ICERD).<sup>41</sup> Mr Sarrazin was a member of the executive board of the German national bank at the time.

While CERD acknowledged the importance of freedom of speech, it concluded that:

*“Mr. Sarrazin’s statements amounted to dissemination of ideas based upon racial superiority or hatred and contained elements of incitement to racial discrimination. By concentrating on the fact that Mr. Sarrazin’s statements did not amount to incitement of racial hatred and*

*were not capable of disturbing public peace, the State party failed its duty to carry out an effective investigation whether or not Mr. Sarrazin’s statements amounted to dissemination of ideas based upon racial superiority or hatred”.*

The German government was given 90 days to react to the complaint and to decide on measures that needed to be undertaken. It informed CERD of its willingness to review whether or not existing legislation is sufficient.<sup>42</sup>

The UN also urged **Germany** to develop a comprehensive strategy to combat racial discrimination.<sup>43</sup> The Human Rights Council found deficits in the protection of human rights of migrants in the framework of the Universal Periodic Review (UPR). The UPR criticised, among other matters, the German state’s handling of the 10 murders allegedly perpetrated by members of the right-wing extremist group National Socialist Underground (NSU). In response, Germany promised to enhance how it tackles discrimination against migrants.<sup>44</sup>

The internet and social networking sites increasingly offer platforms for the expression of racist, xenophobic and intolerant sentiments. This is confirmed by FRA surveys, such as the EU LGBT survey, the survey on antisemitism and the EU-wide survey on violence against women.<sup>45</sup> Europol has also highlighted that social networking sites are increasingly used by extremists to disseminate their ideologies and to radicalise, recruit and mobilise their followers.<sup>46</sup>

*“Racist hate speech can take many forms and is not confined to explicitly racial remarks. As is the case with discrimination [...] speech attacking particular racial or ethnic groups may employ indirect language in order to disguise its targets and objectives [...] States parties should give due attention to all manifestations of racist hate speech and take effective measures to combat them [...] whether emanating from individuals or groups, in whatever forms it manifests itself, orally or in print, or disseminated through electronic media, including the Internet and social networking sites, as well as non-verbal forms of expression such as the display of racist symbols, images and behaviour at public gatherings, including sporting events.”*

*Committee on the Elimination of Racial Discrimination (2013), General Recommendation No. 35: combating racist hate speech, Geneva, United Nations*

The privacy afforded to internet users does not mean that they can post racist and xenophobic abuse with impunity (see also Chapter 3). For instance, the Supreme Court in **Italy** found in August that managing a blog inciting racial hatred is the same as participating in a criminal association.<sup>47</sup>

Still in **Italy**, a representative of the *Lega Nord* political party was served with a 13-month sentence, a €10,000 fine and a three-year ban on holding public office by the Court of First Instance of Padua in July.<sup>48</sup>



The representative was found guilty of incitement to commit acts of sexual violence motivated by racism, having posted the following comment on Facebook, targeting Cécile Kyenge, Italy's first black minister: "But is there no one there who could rape her, just to let her understand how a victim of such a ferocious crime could feel? Shame!"

In January, the Court of First Instance in Paris, **France**, held that Twitter should provide information to the plaintiffs enabling them to identify the authors of tweets posted under antisemitic hashtags (*#unbonjuif* – a good Jew; *#unjuifmort* – a dead Jew). The court's judgment also required Twitter to make available a system on its French platform which enables users to report content that falls under the category of crimes against humanity and incitement to racial hatred.<sup>49</sup>

Still in relation to antisemitic content posted online, an offender in **Latvia** received a six-month suspended sentence in January on the grounds of incitement to hatred.<sup>50</sup>

Prosecutors in **Belgium**<sup>51</sup> and the **United Kingdom**<sup>52</sup> can also call upon specific guidelines relating to how to prosecute online content of a racist nature. *The Guidelines on prosecuting cases involving communications sent via social media* drafted by the Crown Prosecution Office for England and Wales describe action it is necessary to take before initiating a prosecution. The first stage requires sufficient evidence and the second involves considering the public interest. The guidelines also provide principles for initially assessing the communication's content. Before bringing charges, the prosecutors are further encouraged to take into account the context in which the interactive social media dialogue takes place and to carefully consider if the prosecution would not constitute a breach of the right to free speech as protected by the ECHR.

In **Belgium**, the *Circular regarding the investigation and prosecution policy on discrimination and hate crimes (including discrimination on the basis of gender)*<sup>53</sup> aims to standardise research policies and prosecution for offences, laws and decrees on 'anti-discrimination', 'gender' and 'racism', including the phenomenon of Holocaust denial. Its specific objectives are identification and more efficient recording of the facts of discrimination and hate crimes; raising awareness among prosecutors, labour auditors and police; providing guidance in the investigation and prosecution of the offences concerned for judges and police officers on the ground; improving collaboration and mutual exchange between police and judicial actors and other stakeholders. The circular also notes that special attention needs to be paid to investigating offences committed over the internet.

Evidence from **Cyprus**,<sup>54</sup> **Finland**<sup>55</sup> and the **United Kingdom**<sup>56</sup> shows that schools can be the theatre of racist abuse. Education should, however, offer effective means to counter racism. The OSCE Parliamentary Assembly acknowledged this in June, when it called upon participating States to

*"increase efforts to counter racism, xenophobia, intolerance and discrimination, also through education, inter alia, by reviewing, as appropriate, educational curricula and textbooks in order to ensure that they are free from prejudice and negative stereotypes and by introducing or further elaborating sections on tolerance and non-discrimination."*<sup>57</sup>

### Promising practice

#### Keeping racism out of the classroom and off the playground

The Immigrant Council of Ireland, an NGO advocating for and providing legal advice to migrants, published an anti-racism policy guide to assist schools in ensuring that their anti-bullying policies respond adequately to racist incidents. The guide sets out procedures for identifying, reporting and dealing with racist incidents. It also provides tools and management support for school staff to directly intervene in racist incidents and means of sanctioning offenders.

The guide further stresses the importance of preventative measures, such as running awareness-raising activities during European anti-racism week, organising intercultural days or inviting guest speakers from diverse ethnic backgrounds to serve as positive role models.

For more information, see: [www.immigrantcouncil.ie/images/stories/pdfs/Anti-Racism\\_policy\\_2.pdf](http://www.immigrantcouncil.ie/images/stories/pdfs/Anti-Racism_policy_2.pdf)

## 6.3 Discriminatory ethnic profiling persists

Discriminatory ethnic profiling is unlawful, yet it persists, thereby contributing to the deterioration of social cohesion and to loss of trust in law enforcement. Evidence of such profiling was found in **Austria**,<sup>58</sup> **Finland**, **Germany**, **Greece**, **Ireland**, the **Netherlands**, **Sweden**, **Spain** and the **United Kingdom** (see below). The practice involves treating an individual less favourably than others who are in a similar situation, for example by exercising police powers such as stop and search solely on the basis of a person's skin colour, ethnicity or religion.<sup>59</sup>

Persons with an ethnic minority background were found to be much more likely to be stopped and searched than

members of the majority population in the **Netherlands**,<sup>60</sup> **Spain**<sup>61</sup> and the **United Kingdom**.<sup>62</sup>

The German Institute for Human Rights called for the elimination of racial profiling by the **German** federal police and recommended that identity checks should not be carried out on the basis of criteria such as a person's skin colour.<sup>63</sup>

The police in **Greece** continued its large-scale operation (*Xenios Zeus*) to remove what it referred to as 'illegal immigrants' in regions bordering Turkey and in Athens.<sup>64</sup> The operation ran from August 2012 to June 2013. It involved about 4,500 police officers and led to the apprehension of nearly 124,000 third-country nationals, of whom fewer than 7,000 were found to be in the country irregularly. The Greek Ombudsman highlighted the abusive character of transferring people who were not suspected in any way to police stations during the operation for the purpose of identity checks,<sup>65</sup> as evidenced by the low percentage of those who were actually found to be in the country irregularly (5.6 %).<sup>66</sup>

International monitoring bodies stress the importance of protecting the foundations of democratic system and the rule of law, and tackling misconduct by law enforcement officials.<sup>67</sup> The Council of Europe Commissioner for Human Rights, following his visit to **Greece**, raised concerns about ill-treatment, including torture, committed by law enforcement officials, notably against migrants and Roma.<sup>68</sup>

The Greek police launched internal investigations on law enforcement officials, resulting in arrests of police officers, including senior officers, and others on various charges, including illegal weapons possession, reportedly related to Golden Dawn.<sup>69</sup> The special report of the Greek Ombudsman includes 47 racist incidents in which members of the security forces are alleged to have participated.<sup>70</sup>

ECRI recommended that the authorities in **Ireland**, **Finland** and the **Netherlands** should take steps to prevent ethnic profiling, whether through adopting legislation on the issue (Ireland), ensuring that visible minorities are not profiled (Finland) or training police officers about it (Netherlands).<sup>71</sup>

Similar recommendations were made to **Spain** by the UN Special Rapporteur on contemporary forms of racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance.<sup>72</sup> CERD recommended that **Sweden** "take measures to evaluate the effects of the application of the Terrorism Act, including on minority communities, and ensure the application of relevant guarantees to prevent possible police profiling and any discrimination in the administration of justice."<sup>73</sup>

Noting that "figures show that people from a black or ethnic minority background are up to seven times more likely to be stopped and searched by the police than those from white backgrounds,"<sup>74</sup> the **UK** government launched a consultation on the police's stop and search powers in July, to establish if they are used fairly and appropriately.<sup>75</sup> The consultation shows that a quarter of people surveyed believe that stop and search powers are used in a way that discriminates against certain groups, with more than half of respondents from black and minority ethnic groups believing this to be the case.

The report recommends that the police use stop and search powers in compliance with the relevant code of practice and equality legislation, as well as establishing ways of monitoring the extent to which this is the case. In 2010, the Equality and Human Rights Commission found that Asian people were stopped and searched about twice as white people and black people about six times as often.<sup>76</sup> Five separate police forces took action to remedy the situation, which was the subject of a publication by the commission in May 2013.

The Equality and Human Rights Commission "concluded that where firm action had been taken to reduce race disproportionality, and/or overall usage of the [stop and search] power, it had succeeded, without prejudice to the drop of crime levels."<sup>77</sup> In November, the commission published a further report, which reveals that, while the use of stop and search by police forces in **England** and **Wales** has decreased, black and Asian people are still disproportionately targeted.<sup>78</sup>

## 6.4 Responses to manifestations of racism, xenophobia and related intolerance

EU Member States can address manifestations of racism, xenophobia and related intolerance through policy responses, by appointing specialised authorities or by making changes to anti-racism strategies and action plans.

ECRI recommended to the **Netherlands** and **Portugal** that they should introduce provisions in their criminal codes that would make racist motivation an aggravating circumstance.<sup>79</sup> Similarly, the UN Special Rapporteur on contemporary forms of racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance recommended that **Spain** "ensure that racial motivations are harmonized throughout the Penal Code in conformity with Article 1 of the ICERD, and ensure a better implementation of the provisions relating to racial motivation as an aggravating circumstance".<sup>80</sup>



In November, the **Greek** government submitted to parliament another bill seeking to transpose the Framework Decision on Racism and Xenophobia into national law. This was the third bill of this type set before Greek lawmakers in 2013, each being the subject of intense political controversy.<sup>81</sup> The last draft provides for increased sanctions and penalties for those who publicly encourage or cause hate or violence against individuals or a group of individuals on the basis of their race, skin colour, religion, genetic origin, ethnic or national origin and disability, posing a danger for public order or a threat to life, freedom or physical integrity of these persons.<sup>82</sup> Law 4139/2013 on addictive substances and other provisions amended the Greek Criminal Code, which now provides that committing an act motivated by a racist motive constitutes an aggravating circumstance, and the sentence for such a crime cannot be suspended.<sup>83</sup>

In **Germany**, the State Parliament of Brandenburg (*Landtag Brandenburg*) voted unanimously in November for the integration of an anti-racism clause into the State Constitution. The text prohibits discrimination based on ethnicity but also obliges the *Land* to protect peaceful coexistence and to fight the dissemination of racist and xenophobic ideas.<sup>84</sup>

### Promising practice

#### Addressing institutional racism

In its report on **Finland**, ECRI recommends that law enforcement officers, prosecutors and judges undergo systematic training and awareness raising on antidiscrimination legislation, racism and tolerance. It also suggests to the authorities that they monitor and record racist acts and hate speech committed by the police.

The Court of Appeal of Helsinki (*Helsingin hovioikeus*) conducted an internal study on discrimination and racism. It found instances of intolerant and racist behaviour among judges and the court staff, including racist jokes and degrading language used about minorities in work-related situations and prominent use of derogatory expressions. The study concludes that such conduct can be considered as harassment as stipulated in the antidiscrimination legislation.

See: Council of Europe, *European Commission against Racism and Intolerance (ECRI) (2013), ECRI report on Finland (fourth monitoring cycle)*, Strasbourg, Council of Europe, available at: [www.coe.int/t/dghl/monitoring/ecri/Country-by-country/Finland/FIN-CbC-IV-2013-019-ENG.pdf](http://www.coe.int/t/dghl/monitoring/ecri/Country-by-country/Finland/FIN-CbC-IV-2013-019-ENG.pdf); Tuohino, T. and Ojala, T. (2013), *Yhdenvertaisuus- ja tasa arvoselvitys, yhteenveto, Helsinki, Helsinki Court of Appeal*

A number of EU Member States undertook initiatives to improve and enhance their institutional responses to combat racism and related intolerance. In **Spain**, a prosecutor's office was set up in each of the

50 provinces to investigate offences with discriminatory or racist motivations. The activities of these offices are coordinated by a national delegate appointed by the state's general attorney.

The **Cyprus** police, in cooperation with the Office of the Commissioner for Administration, issued a circular outlining the police's official policy in tackling racist violence, xenophobia and discrimination.<sup>85</sup>

### FRA ACTIVITY

#### Fighting hate crime in the European Union

A conference on combating hate crime in the EU, hosted by FRA in cooperation with the Presidency of the Council of the European Union and held in Vilnius on 12–13 November 2013, brought together more than 400 policy makers and practitioners from national governments, international organisations, civil society, EU institutions and bodies. The conference objectives, apart from an exchange of ideas and best practices on how to combat hate crime, were in particular to develop concrete proposals for a follow-up to FRA's opinions pertaining to hate crime and to explore effective practical solutions for combating hate crime at the EU and Member State levels.

The conclusions of the conference fed directly into the Council Conclusions on combating hate crime in the European Union issued in December.

For more information, see FRA (2013), *Fundamental rights conference: Combating hate crime in the EU – giving victims a face and a voice*, available at: <http://fra.europa.eu/en/event/2013/fundamental-rights-conference-2013>

Council of the European Union (2013), *Council conclusions on combating hate crime in the European Union*, available at: [www.consilium.europa.eu/uedocs/cms\\_Data/docs/pressdata/en/jha/139949.pdf](http://www.consilium.europa.eu/uedocs/cms_Data/docs/pressdata/en/jha/139949.pdf)

The **Greek** police set up a direct telephone help line (11414) for victims of racist violence in January, together with an online form for reporting racist crime.<sup>86</sup> By September, 214 complaints were registered through the hotline, according to information FRA obtained from the Ombudsperson.<sup>87</sup>

The Inter-Ministerial Committee on the Fight against Racism and Antisemitism in **France** adopted a new programme in February. The programme aims to prevent racist violence in schools; fight racism and antisemitism through education at schools, in public offices and in sport; and enhance victim support services, including through conducting annual victimisation surveys and strengthening the reporting and investigation of hate crime.<sup>88</sup>

A coalition of parliamentary groups in **Germany** submitted a request to the government in June calling on the government to step up its fight against antisemitism and support the life of Jews in the country. One aspect would be to establish a permanent expert group tasked with analysing and evaluating the situation of antisemitism in Germany and detailing measures taken to counter the phenomenon. Remembrance also figures as a task; the group would need to implement educational measures for teachers as well as young people, in cooperation with foundations, institutions and memorial places.<sup>89</sup>

The Council for the Prevention of Racial Discrimination, Xenophobia and Related Intolerance was established in **Poland** in February.<sup>90</sup> It is responsible for monitoring and analysing the occurrence of racist and xenophobic incidents and promoting activities to counter racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance.

Still in Poland, the Police strategy for the development of the system of human rights protection for the years 2013–2015 was adopted. One of its main aims is to enhance actions towards the prevention of hate crimes on the grounds of national, racial or ethnic origin and on other grounds.<sup>91</sup>

## 6.5 EU Member States need better official data collection to address racist crime effectively

Reports published by law enforcement agencies and criminal justice systems in EU Member States show great fluctuation in officially recorded crime with racist, xenophobic, anti-Roma, antisemitic or Islamophobic/anti-Muslim motives in the EU between 2011 and 2012.<sup>92</sup>

These reports show decreases in recorded racist crime in **Belgium, Cyprus, Finland, Ireland, Luxembourg** and **Scotland (UK)**. They show increases in recorded racist crime in **Austria, Denmark, France, Germany, Greece, Lithuania, Latvia, the Netherlands, Poland, Slovakia, Spain** and **Sweden**, as well as in **England, Northern Ireland** and **Wales** (all UK).

Data on racist incidents are available for **Austria, Belgium, Finland, Germany, Greece, Hungary, Ireland, Latvia, Lithuania, Poland, Spain, Sweden** and the **United Kingdom** in the Annual report on hate crime published by the Office for Democratic Institutions and Human Rights (ODIHR).<sup>93</sup>

The **Netherlands** and **Sweden** report a rise in recorded anti-Roma crime, whereas the **Czech Republic** reports a decrease in such crime. The Prosecutor General's

Office in **Poland** began collecting data on anti-Roma crime in 2012. ODIHR reports recorded anti-Roma data from the **Czech Republic** and **Sweden**.<sup>94</sup>

*"The Council of the European Union invites Member States to collect and publish comprehensive and comparable data on hate crimes, as far as possible including the number of such incidents reported by the public and recorded by law enforcement authorities; the number of convictions; the bias motives behind these crimes; and the punishments handed down to offenders.*

[...]

*"The Fundamental Rights Agency [should] work together with Member States to facilitate exchange of good practices and assist the Member States at their request in their effort to develop effective methods to encourage reporting and ensure proper recording of hate crimes."*

Council of the European Union (2013), Council Conclusions on combating hate crime in the European Union, available at: [www.consilium.europa.eu/uedocs/cms\\_Data/docs/pressdata/en/jha/139949.pdf](http://www.consilium.europa.eu/uedocs/cms_Data/docs/pressdata/en/jha/139949.pdf)

In recorded antisemitic crime, the authorities in **Austria, Belgium, Finland, France, Germany, the Netherlands** and **Sweden** report increases, with a decrease reported in the **Czech Republic**. The Prosecutor General's Office (*Prokuratura Generalnej*) in **Poland** began collecting data on antisemitic crime in 2012. ODIHR reports recorded antisemitic data from **Germany, Ireland, Sweden** and the **United Kingdom**.<sup>95</sup>

Whereas the authorities in **Finland** report a decrease in recorded Islamophobic/anti-Muslim crime, those in **France, the Netherlands** and **Sweden** report increases. The **Austrian** authorities reported no change in the recorded number of crimes. The Prosecutor General's Office in **Poland** began collecting data on anti-Muslim crime in 2012. ODIHR provides recorded Islamophobic/anti-Muslim data for **Austria** and **Sweden**.<sup>96</sup>

On the basis of the data obtained by FRA, official data collection mechanisms on crimes with racist, anti-Roma, antisemitic and Islamophobic/anti-Muslim motivations in EU Member States can be classified into three broad categories (*Table 6.1*), which relate to the scope and transparency of the data that are recorded:

- limited data available – data collection is limited to a few incidents, and data are, in general, not published;
- good data available – different bias motivations are recorded, and data are, in general, published;
- comprehensive data available – different bias motivations are recorded, as are characteristics of victims and perpetrators, where criminal victimisation has occurred, and the types of crimes that were committed, such as murder, assault or threats, and data are always published.



**Table 6.1: Status of official data collection on racist, anti-Roma, antisemitic and Islamophobic/anti-Muslim crime in EU Member States, December 2013**

Limited data	Good data	Comprehensive data
<i>Few incidents and a narrow range of bias motivations are recorded Data are usually not published</i>	<i>A range of bias motivations are recorded Data are generally published</i>	<i>A range of bias motivations, types of crimes and characteristics of incidents are recorded Data are always published</i>
Bulgaria Cyprus Estonia Greece Hungary Italy Latvia Luxembourg Malta Portugal Romania Slovenia	Austria Belgium Croatia Czech Republic Denmark France Germany Ireland Lithuania Poland Slovakia	Finland Netherlands <u>Spain</u> Sweden United Kingdom

Note: Spain is underlined as its official data collection on racist and related crime became comprehensive, see first paragraph below.

Source: FRA, 2013

Data collection on racist and related crime in Spain became comprehensive as a result of changes introduced in relation to what data are collected and training offered to frontline police officers on how to record racist and related crime. Data are now collected on crimes motivated by racism, xenophobia and intolerance of another person's religion or beliefs as well as antisemitism. In addition, about 20,000 law enforcement officials received training in how to identify and record such crimes in 2013.<sup>97</sup>

## Outlook

The Stockholm Programme, which aims to deliver on an area of freedom, security and justice for Europe's citizens, draws to a close in 2014. EU institutions and Member States are expected to follow up the Stockholm programme, in particular concerning the fight against all forms of racism, xenophobia and related intolerance within the EU.

The publication of the European Commission's report on the implementation of the Framework Decision on Racism and Xenophobia in 2014 will provide important information about how EU Member States have

transposed provisions on incitement to racist and xenophobic violence and hatred, the racist and xenophobic motivation of crimes, the liability of legal persons and jurisdiction across the EU. The full and correct transposition of the existing Framework Decision will constitute a first step towards effectively fighting racism and xenophobia by means of criminal law in a coherent manner across the EU. Bilateral dialogue between the European Commission and Member States will play a key role in this process.

The collection of reliable, comparable and comprehensive data on racist and related crime would contribute to the Framework Decision's effective implementation. Public authorities in Member States will be increasingly called on to collect and publish data on such crime, including details of prosecutions and the sentences handed down. Public authorities in Member States will also look to find ways to provide more effective remedies to combat racist abuse perpetrated online or through social media platforms.

## Index of Member State references

EU Member State	Page
AT	146, 159, 153, 155, 158, 159
BE	151, 155, 158, 159
BG	152, 153, 154, 159
CY	146, 155, 157, 158, 159
CZ	152, 158, 159
DE	146, 151, 153, 154, 155, 156, 157, 158, 159
DK	158, 159
EE	146, 159
EL	146, 151, 152, 153, 155, 156, 158, 159
ES	146, 155, 156, 157, 158, 159
FI	146, 153, 155, 156, 157, 158, 159
FR	146, 150, 151, 152, 153, 155, 157, 158, 159
HR	159
HU	146, 151, 152, 153, 154, 158, 159
IE	146, 153, 155, 156, 158, 159
IT	146, 150, 151, 152, 154, 155, 159
LT	146, 150, 158, 159
LU	158, 159
LV	151, 155, 158, 159
MT	146, 159
NL	146, 152, 153, 155, 156, 158, 159
PL	146, 158, 159
PT	146, 156, 159
RO	159
SE	146, 151, 153, 154, 155, 156, 158, 159
SI	159
SK	146, 153, 158, 159
UK	146, 151, 155, 156, 158, 159



## Endnotes

All hyperlinks accessed on 30 April 2014.

- 1 European Parliament (2013), Resolution on strengthening the fight against racism, xenophobia and hate crime 2013/2543(RSP), Brussels, 14 March 2013, [www.europarl.europa.eu/sides/getDoc.do?type=TA&reference=P7-TA-2013-0090&language=EN&ring=B7-2013-0121](http://www.europarl.europa.eu/sides/getDoc.do?type=TA&reference=P7-TA-2013-0090&language=EN&ring=B7-2013-0121).
- 2 Council of the European Union (2013), Council conclusions on fundamental rights and rule of law and on the Commission 2012, *Report on the Application of the Charter of Fundamental Rights of the European Union*, Justice and Home Affairs Council meeting, Luxembourg, 6-7 June 2013, p. 4, [www.consilium.europa.eu/uedocs/cms\\_data/docs/pressdata/en/jha/137404.pdf](http://www.consilium.europa.eu/uedocs/cms_data/docs/pressdata/en/jha/137404.pdf).
- 3 European Court of Human Rights (ECtHR) (2013), *Hate speech*, factsheet, Strasbourg, July 2013, [www.echr.coe.int/Documents/FS\\_Hate\\_speech\\_ENG.pdf](http://www.echr.coe.int/Documents/FS_Hate_speech_ENG.pdf).
- 4 United Nations (UN), Committee on the Elimination of Racial Discrimination (CERD) (2013), *Combating racist hate speech*, CERD/C/GC/35, 29 September 2013, [http://tbinternet.ohchr.org/\\_layouts/treatybodyexternal/Download.aspx?symbolno=CERD%2fC%2fGC%2f35&Lang=en](http://tbinternet.ohchr.org/_layouts/treatybodyexternal/Download.aspx?symbolno=CERD%2fC%2fGC%2f35&Lang=en).
- 5 Rome Declaration (2013), [www.milquet.belgium.be/sites/default/files/23092013%20De%CC%81claration%20de%20Rome.pdf](http://www.milquet.belgium.be/sites/default/files/23092013%20De%CC%81claration%20de%20Rome.pdf).
- 6 See FRA (European Union Agency for Fundamental Rights) (2013), Fundamental Rights Conference, *Combating hate crime in the EU: Giving victims a face and a voice*, Vilnius, 12-13 November 2013, <http://fra.europa.eu/en/event/2013/fundamental-rights-conference-2013>.
- 7 Cecilia Malmström (2013), *Combating hate crime in the EU*, [http://europa.eu/rapid/press-release\\_SPEECH-13-909\\_en.htm](http://europa.eu/rapid/press-release_SPEECH-13-909_en.htm).
- 8 Council of the European Union (2013), Council conclusions on combating hate crime in the European Union, Justice and Home Affairs Council meeting, Brussels, 5-6 December 2013, [www.consilium.europa.eu/uedocs/cms\\_Data/docs/pressdata/en/jha/139949.pdf](http://www.consilium.europa.eu/uedocs/cms_Data/docs/pressdata/en/jha/139949.pdf).
- 9 FRA (2013), *Thematic situation report: Racism, discrimination, intolerance and extremism. Learning from experiences in Greece and Hungary*, Luxembourg, Publications Office of the European Union (Publications Office), [http://fra.europa.eu/sites/default/files/fra-2013-thematic-situation-report-3\\_en\\_1.pdf](http://fra.europa.eu/sites/default/files/fra-2013-thematic-situation-report-3_en_1.pdf).
- 10 Council of Europe, Commissioner for Human Rights (2013), *Safeguarding human rights in times of economic crises*, CommDH/IssuePaper(2013)2, Strasbourg, Council of Europe, <https://wcd.coe.int/ViewDoc.jsp?id=2130915>.
- 11 United Nations (UN), CERD (2013), *Concluding observations on the seventeenth to twenty-second periodic reports of Cyprus, adopted by the Committee at its eighty-third session (12-30 August 2013)*, CERD/C/CYP/CO 17-22, p. 5, 23 September 2013, [http://tbinternet.ohchr.org/\\_layouts/treatybodyexternal/Download.aspx?symbolno=CERD%2fC%2fCYP%2fCO%2f17-22&Lang=en](http://tbinternet.ohchr.org/_layouts/treatybodyexternal/Download.aspx?symbolno=CERD%2fC%2fCYP%2fCO%2f17-22&Lang=en).
- 12 FRA (2013), *Discrimination and hate crime against Jews in EU Member States: Experiences and perceptions of antisemitism*, Luxembourg, Publications Office, [http://fra.europa.eu/sites/default/files/fra-2013-discrimination-hate-crime-against-jews-eu-memberstates\\_en.pdf](http://fra.europa.eu/sites/default/files/fra-2013-discrimination-hate-crime-against-jews-eu-memberstates_en.pdf).
- 13 The programme of the Nationalist Party of Bulgaria is available at: [www.dnevnik.bg/getatt.php?filename=o\\_2133887.pdf](http://www.dnevnik.bg/getatt.php?filename=o_2133887.pdf).
- 14 Bulgaria, *24 Chasa Newspaper* (2013), 'Боян Расате: Получихме разрешение от СДВР да организираме граждански патрули', [www.24chasa.bg/Article.asp?ArticleId=2445484](http://www.24chasa.bg/Article.asp?ArticleId=2445484).
- 15 Bulgaria, Национален център за развитие на ромите в България (2013), *Ромски командоси създават организация за отбрана от насилие*, 20 November 2013, <http://romacenter.blog.bg/novini/2013/11/20/romski-komandosi-syzdavav-organizaciia-za-otbrana-ot-nasilie.1208989>.
- 16 Magyar Hajna (2013), *A Magyar Hajnal rövid programja*, <http://magyarhajnal.com/a-magyar-hajnal-rovid-program>.
- 17 Tulkens, F. (2013), *The hate factor in political speech: Where do responsibilities lie?*, Report of the Council of Europe Conference, [www.coe.int/t/dghl/standardsetting/media/belgrade2013/MCM\(2013\)002\\_en\\_Report\\_F%20Tulken.pdf](http://www.coe.int/t/dghl/standardsetting/media/belgrade2013/MCM(2013)002_en_Report_F%20Tulken.pdf).
- 18 Council of Europe, European Commission against Racism and Intolerance (ECRI) (2013), *ECRI report on Finland (fourth monitoring cycle)*, Strasbourg, Council of Europe, 9 July 2013, <http://www.coe.int/t/dghl/monitoring/ecri/Country-by-country/Finland/FIN-CbC-IV-2013-019-ENG.pdf>; <http://www.coe.int/t/dghl/monitoring/ecri/Country-by-country/Finland/FIN-CbC-IV-2013-019-ENG.pdf> Council of Europe, ECRI (2013), *ECRI report on Malta (fourth monitoring cycle)*, Strasbourg, Council of Europe, 15 October 2013, [www.coe.int/t/dghl/monitoring/ecri/Country-by-country/Malta/MLT-CbC-IV-2013-037-ENG.pdf](http://www.coe.int/t/dghl/monitoring/ecri/Country-by-country/Malta/MLT-CbC-IV-2013-037-ENG.pdf).
- 19 UN, CERD (2013), *Concluding observations on the ninth to the tenth periodic reports of Slovakia, adopted by the Committee at its eighty-second session (11 February-1 March 2013)*, CERD/C/SVK/CO/9-10, 17 April 2013, <http://daccess-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/G13/427/96/PDF/G1342796.pdf?OpenElement>; UN, CERD (2013), *Concluding observations on the seventeenth to twenty-second periodic reports of Cyprus, adopted by the Committee at its eighty-third session (12-30 August 2013)*, CERD/C/CYP/CO 17-22, 23 September 2013, [http://tbinternet.ohchr.org/\\_layouts/treatybodyexternal/Download.aspx?symbolno=CERD%2fC%2fCYP%2fCO%2f17-22&Lang=en](http://tbinternet.ohchr.org/_layouts/treatybodyexternal/Download.aspx?symbolno=CERD%2fC%2fCYP%2fCO%2f17-22&Lang=en).
- 20 ECtHR, *Vona v. Hungary*, application No. 35943/10, 2013, <http://hudoc.echr.coe.int/sites/eng/pages/search.aspx?i=001-122183>.
- 21 European Parliament (2013), Request for the waiver of the parliamentary immunity of Marine Le Pen, P7\_TA(2013)0292, Strasbourg, 2 July 2013, [www.europarl.europa.eu/sides/getDoc.do?type=TA&reference=P7-TA-2013-0292&format=XML&language=EN](http://www.europarl.europa.eu/sides/getDoc.do?type=TA&reference=P7-TA-2013-0292&format=XML&language=EN).
- 22 Greece, Ελληνική Αστυνομία (2013), Notice of Greek Police Headquarters about the items found during the current investigations of Counterterrorism Office in houses of three MPs of the political party 'Golden Dawn', 5 December 2013, [www.astynomia.gr/index.php?option=ozo\\_content&lang=..&perform=view&id=35075&Itemid=1220&lang=..](http://www.astynomia.gr/index.php?option=ozo_content&lang=..&perform=view&id=35075&Itemid=1220&lang=..).
- 23 Greece, Ministry of Interior (2013), Joint Ministerial Decision, No. 51776, *Αναστολή κάθε είδους κρατικής χρηματοδότησης στο Πολιτικό Κόμμα «ΛΑΪΚΟΣ ΣΥΝΔΕΣΜΟΣ - ΧΡΥΣΗ ΑΥΓΗ» (OG B 3275/23.12.2013)*, <http://static.diavgeia.gov.gr/doc/BAΓYN-MEK>.
- 24 Germany, *Bundesrat* (2013), 'Bundesrat reicht NPD-Verbotsantrag beim Bundesverfassungsgericht ein', Press release, 4 December 2013, [www.bundesrat.de/clin\\_330/nn\\_8396/DE/presse/pm/2013/253-2013.html](http://www.bundesrat.de/clin_330/nn_8396/DE/presse/pm/2013/253-2013.html).
- 25 Philipp, S. and Starl, K. (2013), *Living conditions of black people in Austrian urban areas in the fields of justice, health, work and public space*, Graz, [www.etc-graz.at](http://www.etc-graz.at).
- 26 Bulgaria, Агенция „Алфа Рисърч“ (2013), *Обществени нагласи - септември 2013 г.*, <http://alpharesearch.bg/userfiles/file/1013-Public%20Opinion-Alpha%20Research.pdf>.

- 27 Finland, *Ihmisoikeuskeskus, Human Rights Centre annual report 2012*, [http://ihmisoikeuskeskus-fi-bin.directo.fi/@Bin/b50582aed37e1d3c25f6dbfbf177ff6/1390910327/application/pdf/2066665/IOK\\_toimintakertomus\\_ENG\\_N%03%84YT%03%96.pdf](http://ihmisoikeuskeskus-fi-bin.directo.fi/@Bin/b50582aed37e1d3c25f6dbfbf177ff6/1390910327/application/pdf/2066665/IOK_toimintakertomus_ENG_N%03%84YT%03%96.pdf).
- 28 UN, CERD, CERD/C/82/D/48/2010, 3 April 2013, [www2.ohchr.org/English/bodies/cerd/docs/CERD-C-82-D-48-2010-English.pdf](http://www2.ohchr.org/English/bodies/cerd/docs/CERD-C-82-D-48-2010-English.pdf).
- 29 FRA (2013), *Thematic situation report: Racism, discrimination, intolerance and extremism. Learning from experiences in Greece and Hungary*, Luxembourg, Publications Office, [http://fra.europa.eu/sites/default/files/fra-2013-thematic-situation-report-3\\_en\\_1.pdf](http://fra.europa.eu/sites/default/files/fra-2013-thematic-situation-report-3_en_1.pdf).
- 30 *Ibid.*
- 31 European Network Against Racism Ireland (ENAR Ireland) (2013), *Reports of racism in Ireland*, [http://enarireland.org/wp-content/uploads/2013/12/iReport\\_QR\\_2013\\_3mb.pdf](http://enarireland.org/wp-content/uploads/2013/12/iReport_QR_2013_3mb.pdf).
- 32 UN, Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights (2013), *Letter of the Chair-Rapporteur of the Working Group on people of African descent, the Special Rapporteur in the field of cultural rights, the Independent Expert on minority issues, and the Special Rapporteur on contemporary forms of racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance*, 17 January 2013, [https://spdb.ohchr.org/hrdb/23rd/public\\_-\\_AL\\_Netherlands\\_17.01.13\\_\(1.2013\).pdf](https://spdb.ohchr.org/hrdb/23rd/public_-_AL_Netherlands_17.01.13_(1.2013).pdf); Netherlands (2013), Letter of the Dutch government, [www.scribd.com/doc/177304035/Het-Nederlandse-antwoord-op-de-VN-brief](http://www.scribd.com/doc/177304035/Het-Nederlandse-antwoord-op-de-VN-brief); Netherlands, *Burgemeester van Amsterdam* (2013), *Uitspraak bezwaarschriftencommissie intocht Sinterklaas*, 30 October 2013; UN, Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights (2013), Black Pete & Sinterklaas: UN experts encourage respectful national debate on Dutch tradition, web page, 21 November 2013, [www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=14013&LangID=E](http://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=14013&LangID=E).
- 33 Slovakia, *Generálna prokuratúra SR* (2013), *Správa o činnosti Generálnej prokuratúry SR za rok 2012*, p. 54.
- 34 Sweden, *Brotsförebyggande rådet* (2013), *Hatbrott 2012: statistik över polisanmälningar med identifierade hatbrottsmotiv*, [www.bra.se/download/18.6b82726313f7b234a5839/1372231125966/2013\\_16\\_Hatbrott\\_2012.pdf](http://www.bra.se/download/18.6b82726313f7b234a5839/1372231125966/2013_16_Hatbrott_2012.pdf).
- 35 See also European Network Against Racism (2013), *Racism in Europe: ENAR shadow report 2011-2012*, [http://cms.horus.be/files/99935/MediaArchive/publications/shadow%20report%202011-12/shadowReport\\_EN\\_LR%20\(3\).pdf](http://cms.horus.be/files/99935/MediaArchive/publications/shadow%20report%202011-12/shadowReport_EN_LR%20(3).pdf).
- 36 Bulgaria, Агенция „Алфа Рисърч“ (2013), *Обществени нагласи – септември 2013 г.*, <http://alpharesearch.bg/userfiles/file/1013-Public%20Opinion-Alpha%20Research.pdf>; Bulgaria, Dnes.bg (2013), „Роми и пенсионери: За бежанците пари има, за нас – не!“, 18 December 2013, [www.dnes.bg/obshtestvo/2013/12/18/romi-i-pensioneri-za-bejancite-pari-ima-za-nas-ne.209975](http://www.dnes.bg/obshtestvo/2013/12/18/romi-i-pensioneri-za-bejancite-pari-ima-za-nas-ne.209975); Bulgaria, Group of the Progressive Alliance of Socialists & Democrats in the European Parliament (2013), „Бежанската вълна – нараства ли ксенофобията? Може ли ЕС да помогне за намаляването на напрежението? – Доклад“, [www.mediana.bg/download-analysis/Report\\_refugees.doc](http://www.mediana.bg/download-analysis/Report_refugees.doc).
- 37 Bulgaria, Съвет за електронни медиуми (2013), *Declaration*, 5 November 2013, [www.cem.bg/download.php?id=4908](http://www.cem.bg/download.php?id=4908).
- 38 UN, High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR), *UNHCR launches emergency operation to improve conditions for refugees and asylum seekers in Bulgaria*, 6 December 2013, [www.unhcr.org/52a1bad09.html](http://www.unhcr.org/52a1bad09.html).
- 39 Hungary (2008-2012), Eurostat, *Asylum and new asylum applicants by citizenship, age and sex annual aggregated data*, [http://appsso.eurostat.ec.europa.eu/nui/show.do?dataset=migr\\_asyappctza&lang=en](http://appsso.eurostat.ec.europa.eu/nui/show.do?dataset=migr_asyappctza&lang=en); Hungarian Helsinki Committee (2013), *Brief information note on the main asylum-related legal changes in Hungary as of 1 July 2013*, p. 3, <http://helsinki.hu/wp-content/uploads/HHC-update-hungary-asylum-1-july-2013.pdf>; FRA (2013), *Thematic situation report: Racism, discrimination, intolerance and extremism. Learning from experiences in Greece and Hungary*, Luxembourg, Publications Office, [http://fra.europa.eu/sites/default/files/fra-2013-thematic-situation-report-3\\_en\\_1.pdf](http://fra.europa.eu/sites/default/files/fra-2013-thematic-situation-report-3_en_1.pdf).
- 40 Hungary, Tárki (2013), *Szolid ártrendeződés a lakosság idegenekkel szembeni véleményében*, [www.tarki.hu/hu/news/2013/kitekint/20130205\\_idegenellenesseg.html](http://www.tarki.hu/hu/news/2013/kitekint/20130205_idegenellenesseg.html).
- 41 International Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination (ICERD), CERD/C/82/D/48/2010, 4 April 2013, <http://www2.ohchr.org/English/bodies/cerd/docs/CERD-C-82-D-48-2010-English.pdf>.
- 42 Germany, *Bundestag* (2013), 'Entscheidung des UN-Antirassismus Ausschusses im Fall Thilo Sarrazin', BT-Drs. 18/60, 18 November 2013, p. 4, <http://dip21.bundestag.de/dip21/btd/18/000/1800060.pdf>.
- 43 Office for the High Commissioner for Human Rights, *Universal Periodic Review second cycle: Germany*, [www.ohchr.org/EN/HRBodies/UPR/Pages/DESession16.aspx](http://www.ohchr.org/EN/HRBodies/UPR/Pages/DESession16.aspx).
- 44 Germany, Bundesregierung (2013), The Federal Republic of Germany's response to the recommendations set out by the UN Human Rights Council in the Universal Periodic Review on 25 April 2013, [www.institut-fuer-menschenrechte.de/aktuell/news/meldung/article/antwort-der-bundesregierung-auf-die-empfehlungen-aus-der-upr-ueberpruefung-liegt-vor.html](http://www.institut-fuer-menschenrechte.de/aktuell/news/meldung/article/antwort-der-bundesregierung-auf-die-empfehlungen-aus-der-upr-ueberpruefung-liegt-vor.html).
- 45 FRA (2013), *Discrimination and hate crime against Jews in EU Member States: Experiences and perceptions of antisemitism*, Luxembourg, Publications Office, [http://fra.europa.eu/sites/default/files/fra-2013-discrimination-hate-crime-against-jews-eu-memberstates\\_en.pdf](http://fra.europa.eu/sites/default/files/fra-2013-discrimination-hate-crime-against-jews-eu-memberstates_en.pdf); FRA (2013), *EU LGBT survey European Union lesbian, gay, bisexual and transgender survey: Results at a glance*, Luxembourg, Publications Office, [http://fra.europa.eu/sites/default/files/eu-lgbt-survey-results-at-a-glance\\_en.pdf](http://fra.europa.eu/sites/default/files/eu-lgbt-survey-results-at-a-glance_en.pdf). More on the FRA survey on gender-based violence is available at: <http://fra.europa.eu/en/project/2012/fra-survey-gender-based-violence-against-women>.
- 46 Europol (2013), *TE SAT 2013: EU terrorism situation and trend report*, [www.europol.europa.eu/sites/default/files/publications/europol\\_te-sat2013\\_lr\\_o.pdf](http://www.europol.europa.eu/sites/default/files/publications/europol_te-sat2013_lr_o.pdf); see also Jugenschutz.net (2013), *Rechtsextremismus online beobachten und nachhaltig bekämpfen*, Mainz, [www.netz-gegen-nazis.de/files/bericht2012.pdf](http://www.netz-gegen-nazis.de/files/bericht2012.pdf).
- 47 Italy, *Corte Suprema di Cassazione*, judgment of 24 April 2013, No. 33179, [www.asgi.it/public/parser\\_download/save/cassaz\\_33179\\_2013.pdf](http://www.asgi.it/public/parser_download/save/cassaz_33179_2013.pdf).
- 48 Italy, *Tribunale di Padova*, judgment of 17 July 2013, no. 1615.
- 49 France, *Tribunal de grande instance de Paris*, 24 January 2013, [www.legalis.net/spip.php?page=jurisprudence-decision&id\\_article=3594](http://www.legalis.net/spip.php?page=jurisprudence-decision&id_article=3594).
- 50 Latvia, *Rīgas pilsētas Ziemeļu rajona tiesa*, No. 11840000612/K32-0202-13/6, 3 January 2013.
- 51 Belgium, Minister of Justice, Minister of Internal Affairs and the College of Prosecutors General (2013), *Omzendbrief betreffende het opsporings- en vervolgingsbeleid inzake discriminatie en haatmisdrijven (met inbegrip van discriminaties op grond van het geslacht)/Circulaire relative a la politique de recherche et de poursuite en matière de discriminations et de délits de haine (en ce compris les discriminations fondées sur le sexe)*, 17 June 2013, [www.om-mp.be/omzendbrief/5198967/omzendbrief.html](http://www.om-mp.be/omzendbrief/5198967/omzendbrief.html).

- 52 United Kingdom, Crown Prosecution Service (CPS) (2013), *Guidelines on prosecuting cases involving communications sent via social media*, [www.cps.gov.uk/legal/a\\_to\\_c/communications\\_sent\\_via\\_social\\_media/](http://www.cps.gov.uk/legal/a_to_c/communications_sent_via_social_media/).
- 53 Belgium, Minister of Justice, Minister of Internal Affairs and the College of Prosecutors General (2013), *Omzendbrief betreffende het opsporings- en vervolgingsbeleid inzake discriminatie en haatmisdrijven (met inbegrip van discriminaties op grond van het geslacht)/Circulaire relative a la politique de recherche et de poursuite en matière de discriminations et de délits de haine (en ce compris les discriminations fondées sur le sexe)*, 17 June 2013, [www.om-mp.be/omzendbrief/5198967/omzendbrief.html](http://www.om-mp.be/omzendbrief/5198967/omzendbrief.html).
- 54 Cyprus (2013), *Αυτεπάγγελη Παρέμβαση της Αρχής Κατά των Διακρίσεων Αναφορικά με την Ανταπόκριση των Σχολείων σε Ρατσιστικά Περιστατικά*, 11 March 2013, report and data provided by the Cypriot Office of the Commissioner for Administration.
- 55 Council of Europe, ECRI (2013), *ECRI report on Finland (fourth monitoring cycle)*, Strasbourg, Council of Europe, 9 July 2013, [www.coe.int/t/dghl/monitoring/ecri/Country-by-country/Finland/FIN-CbC-IV-2013-019-ENG.pdf](http://www.coe.int/t/dghl/monitoring/ecri/Country-by-country/Finland/FIN-CbC-IV-2013-019-ENG.pdf).
- 56 United Kingdom, ChildLine (2013), *Can I tell you something?*, [www.nspcc.org.uk/news-and-views/media-centre/press-releases/2014/childline-report/childline-report\\_can-i-tell-you-something\\_wdf100354.pdf](http://www.nspcc.org.uk/news-and-views/media-centre/press-releases/2014/childline-report/childline-report_can-i-tell-you-something_wdf100354.pdf).
- 57 Organization for Security and Co-operation in Europe, Parliamentary Assembly (2013), *Istanbul declaration*, Istanbul, 29 June to 3 July 2013, [www.oscepa.org/meetings/annual-sessions/1375-ist-dec#](http://www.oscepa.org/meetings/annual-sessions/1375-ist-dec#).
- 58 Philipp, S. and Starl, K. (2013), *Living conditions of black people in Austrian urban areas in the fields of justice, health, work and public space*, Graz, [www.etc-graz.at](http://www.etc-graz.at).
- 59 FRA (2010), *Towards more effective policing. Understanding and preventing discriminatory ethnic profiling: A guide*, Luxembourg, Publications Office, [http://fra.europa.eu/sites/default/files/fra\\_uploads/1133-Guide-ethnic-profiling\\_EN.pdf](http://fra.europa.eu/sites/default/files/fra_uploads/1133-Guide-ethnic-profiling_EN.pdf). [http://fra.europa.eu/sites/default/files/fra\\_uploads/1133-Guide-ethnic-profiling\\_EN.pdf](http://fra.europa.eu/sites/default/files/fra_uploads/1133-Guide-ethnic-profiling_EN.pdf)
- 60 Netherlands, Amnesty International (2013), *Proactief politieoptreden vormt risico voor mensenrechten: Etnisch profileren onderkennen en aanpakken*, Amsterdam, Amnesty International, [www.amnesty.nl/sites/default/files/public/rapport\\_etnisch\\_profileren\\_ainl\\_28\\_okt\\_2013.pdf](http://www.amnesty.nl/sites/default/files/public/rapport_etnisch_profileren_ainl_28_okt_2013.pdf).
- 61 Bradford, B., García Añón, J., García Sáez J. A., Gascón Cuenca, A. and Llorente Ferrer, A. (2013), *Identificación policial por perfil étnico en España: Informe sobre experiencias y actitudes en relación con las actuaciones policiales*, Valencia, Universitat de València, Institut de Drets Humans; Tirant lo Blanch, [www.uv.es/garciaj/pub/2013\\_perfil\\_etnico.pdf](http://www.uv.es/garciaj/pub/2013_perfil_etnico.pdf); Metrosocopia (2013), *Encuesta sobre experiencias y actitudes en relación con las actuaciones policiales*.
- 62 UN, CERD, 82nd session, 11 February–1 March 2013, *Report submitted by the EHRG in response to CERD/C/GBR/CO/18-20/Add.1*, <http://daccess-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/G13/403/56/PDF/G1340356.pdf?OpenElement>.
- 63 Cremer, H. (2013), *'Racial Profiling': Menschenrechtswidrige Personenkontrollen nach § 22 Abs. 1 a Bundespolizeigesetz*, Berlin, Deutsches Institut für Menschenrechte, p. 31, [www.institut-fuer-menschenrechte.de/uploads/tx\\_commerce/Studie\\_Racial\\_Profiling\\_Menschenrechtswidrige\\_Personenkontrollen\\_nach\\_Bundespolizeigesetz.pdf](http://www.institut-fuer-menschenrechte.de/uploads/tx_commerce/Studie_Racial_Profiling_Menschenrechtswidrige_Personenkontrollen_nach_Bundespolizeigesetz.pdf).
- 64 Greece, Police Headquarters (2012), *'Police Operation "XENIOS ZEUS" in Athens and Evros to tackle illegal immigration'*, statement of the spokesman of the Greek Police, press release, 4 August 2012, [www.astynomia.gr/index.php?option=ozo\\_content&perform=view&id=34&Itemid=13&lang=](http://www.astynomia.gr/index.php?option=ozo_content&perform=view&id=34&Itemid=13&lang=).
- 65 Greece, Συνήγορος του Πολίτη (2013), *Special report: The phenomenon of racist violence in Greece and how to it is combated*, September 2013, [www.synigoros.gr/resources/docs/sronracistviolencesummary2013.pdf](http://www.synigoros.gr/resources/docs/sronracistviolencesummary2013.pdf).
- 66 FRA (2013), *Thematic situation report: Racism, discrimination, intolerance and extremism. Learning from experiences in Greece and Hungary*, [http://fra.europa.eu/sites/default/files/fra-2013-thematic-situation-report-3\\_en\\_1.pdf](http://fra.europa.eu/sites/default/files/fra-2013-thematic-situation-report-3_en_1.pdf).
- 67 Council of Europe, Commissioner for Human Rights (2013), *Report by the Council of Europe Commissioner for Human Rights following his visit to Greece, 28 January to 1 February 2013*, Comm DH(2013), 16 April 2013, <https://wcd.coe.int/ViewDoc.jsp?id=2053611>; Council of Europe, ECRI (2013), *Annual report on ECRI activities*, [www.coe.int/t/dghl/monitoring/ecri/activities/Annual\\_Reports/Annual%20report%202012.pdf](http://www.coe.int/t/dghl/monitoring/ecri/activities/Annual_Reports/Annual%20report%202012.pdf); United States Department of State (2013), *Country reports on human rights practices on Greece 2012*, [www.state.gov/documents/organization/204503.pdf](http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/204503.pdf).
- 68 Council of Europe, Commissioner for Human Rights, *Report by the Council of Europe Commissioner for Human Rights following his visit to Greece, 28 January to 1 February 2013*, Comm DH(2013), 16 April 2013, <https://wcd.coe.int/ViewDoc.jsp?id=2053611>.
- 69 Greece, Ministry of Public Order and Citizen Protection, Hellenic Police, 1 October 2013, [www.astynomia.gr/index.php?option=ozo\\_content&lang=.'.&perform=view&id=32569&Itemid=1179&lang=](http://www.astynomia.gr/index.php?option=ozo_content&lang=.'.&perform=view&id=32569&Itemid=1179&lang=); Greece, Ministry of Public Order and Citizen Protection, Hellenic Police, 4 October 2013, [www.astynomia.gr/index.php?option=ozo\\_content&lang=.'.&perform=view&id=32725&Itemid=1179&lang=](http://www.astynomia.gr/index.php?option=ozo_content&lang=.'.&perform=view&id=32725&Itemid=1179&lang=).
- 70 Greece, Συνήγορος του Πολίτη (2013), *Ειδική Έκθεση*, [www.synigoros.gr/resources/docs/sronracistviolencesummary2013.pdf](http://www.synigoros.gr/resources/docs/sronracistviolencesummary2013.pdf).
- 71 Council of Europe, ECRI (2013), *ECRI report on Ireland (fourth monitoring cycle)*, Strasbourg, Council of Europe, 19 February 2013, [www.coe.int/t/dghl/monitoring/ecri/Country-by-country/Ireland/IRL-CbC-IV-2013-001-ENG.pdf](http://www.coe.int/t/dghl/monitoring/ecri/Country-by-country/Ireland/IRL-CbC-IV-2013-001-ENG.pdf); Council of Europe, ECRI (2013), *ECRI report on Finland (fourth monitoring cycle)*, Strasbourg, Council of Europe, 9 July 2013, [www.coe.int/t/dghl/monitoring/ecri/Country-by-country/Finland/FIN-CbC-IV-2013-019-ENG.pdf](http://www.coe.int/t/dghl/monitoring/ecri/Country-by-country/Finland/FIN-CbC-IV-2013-019-ENG.pdf); Council of Europe, ECRI (2013), *ECRI report on Netherlands (fourth monitoring cycle)*, Strasbourg, Council of Europe, 15 October 2013, [www.coe.int/t/dghl/monitoring/ecri/Country-by-country/Netherlands/NLD-CbC-IV-2013-039-ENG.pdf](http://www.coe.int/t/dghl/monitoring/ecri/Country-by-country/Netherlands/NLD-CbC-IV-2013-039-ENG.pdf).
- 72 UN, Human Rights Council (2013), *Report of the Special Rapporteur on contemporary forms of racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance*, 6 June 2013.
- 73 UN, CERD (2013), *Concluding observations on the combined nineteenth to twenty-first periodic reports of Sweden, adopted by the Committee at its eighty-third session (12–30 August 2013)*, CERD/C/SWE/CO 19-21, 23 September 2013, [http://tbinternet.ohchr.org/\\_layouts/treatybodyexternal/Download.aspx?symbolno=CERD%2fC%2fSWE%2fCO%2f19-21&Lang=en](http://tbinternet.ohchr.org/_layouts/treatybodyexternal/Download.aspx?symbolno=CERD%2fC%2fSWE%2fCO%2f19-21&Lang=en).
- 74 United Kingdom, Home Office (2013), *A consultation on how police use stop and search powers has been launched today (2 July) by Home Secretary Theresa May*, [www.gov.uk/government/news/home-secretary-launches-consultation-into-stop-and-search](http://www.gov.uk/government/news/home-secretary-launches-consultation-into-stop-and-search).
- 75 United Kingdom, Her Majesty's Inspectorate of Constabulary (2013), *Stop and search powers: Are the police using them effectively and fairly?*, [www.hmic.gov.uk/media/stop-and-search-powers-20130709.pdf](http://www.hmic.gov.uk/media/stop-and-search-powers-20130709.pdf).

- 76 United Kingdom, Equality and Human Rights Commission (2012), *Race disproportionality in stops and searches under Section 60 of the Criminal Justice and Public Order Act 1994*, Briefing paper 5, [www.equalityhumanrights.com/uploaded\\_files/ehrc\\_-\\_briefing\\_paper\\_no.5\\_-\\_s60\\_stop\\_and\\_search.pdf](http://www.equalityhumanrights.com/uploaded_files/ehrc_-_briefing_paper_no.5_-_s60_stop_and_search.pdf).
- 77 United Kingdom, Equality and Human Rights Commission (2013), *Stop and think again: Towards race equality in police PACE stop and search*, May 2013, p. 7, [www.equalityhumanrights.com/uploaded\\_files/raceinbritain/stop\\_and\\_think\\_again.pdf](http://www.equalityhumanrights.com/uploaded_files/raceinbritain/stop_and_think_again.pdf).
- 78 United Kingdom, Equality and Human Rights Commission (2013), *New research shows slow improvement in police use of stop and search*, November 2013, [www.equalityhumanrights.com/news/2013/november/new-research-shows-slow-improvement-in-police-use-of-stop-and-search/](http://www.equalityhumanrights.com/news/2013/november/new-research-shows-slow-improvement-in-police-use-of-stop-and-search/); Equality and Human Rights Commission (2013), *Race disproportionality in stops and searches, 2011-2012*, November 2013, [www.equalityhumanrights.com/uploaded\\_files/research/Briefing\\_papers/briefing\\_paper\\_7\\_final.pdf](http://www.equalityhumanrights.com/uploaded_files/research/Briefing_papers/briefing_paper_7_final.pdf).
- 79 Council of Europe, ECRI (2013), *ECRI report on Netherlands (fourth monitoring cycle)*, Strasbourg, Council of Europe, 15 October 2013, [www.coe.int/t/dghl/monitoring/ecri/Country-by-country/Netherlands/NLD-CbC-IV-2013-039-ENG.pdf](http://www.coe.int/t/dghl/monitoring/ecri/Country-by-country/Netherlands/NLD-CbC-IV-2013-039-ENG.pdf); Council of Europe, ECRI (2013), *ECRI report on Portugal (fourth monitoring cycle)*, Strasbourg, Council of Europe, 9 July 2013, [www.coe.int/t/dghl/monitoring/ecri/Country-by-country/Portugal/PRT-CbC-IV-2013-020-ENG.pdf](http://www.coe.int/t/dghl/monitoring/ecri/Country-by-country/Portugal/PRT-CbC-IV-2013-020-ENG.pdf).
- 80 UN, Human Rights Council (2013), *Report of the Special Rapporteur on contemporary forms of racism, racial discrimination, xenophobia and related intolerance*, 6 June 2013, [www.ohchr.org/Documents/HRBodies/HRCouncil/RegularSession/Session23/A-HRC-23-56-Add-2\\_en.pdf](http://www.ohchr.org/Documents/HRBodies/HRCouncil/RegularSession/Session23/A-HRC-23-56-Add-2_en.pdf).
- 81 FRA (2013), *Thematic situation report: Racism, discrimination, intolerance and extremism. Learning from experiences in Greece and Hungary*, Luxembourg, Publications Office, [http://fra.europa.eu/sites/default/files/fra-2013-thematic-situation-report-3\\_en\\_1.pdf](http://fra.europa.eu/sites/default/files/fra-2013-thematic-situation-report-3_en_1.pdf).
- 82 Greece, Βουλή των Ελλήνων (2013), *Τροποποίηση του ν. 927/1979 (Α'139) και προσαρμογή του στην απόφαση πλαίσιο 2008/913/ΔΕ της 28ης Νοεμβρίου 2008, για την καταπολέμηση ορισμένων μορφών και εκδηλώσεων ρατσισμού και ξενοφοβίας μέσω του ποινικού δικαίου (L 328)*, 20 November 2013, [www.hellenicparliament.gr/Nomothetiko-Ergo/Epexergasia-stis-Epitropes?law\\_id=1fddd6cf-874b-4b4a-b01d-05f37f9c598d](http://www.hellenicparliament.gr/Nomothetiko-Ergo/Epexergasia-stis-Epitropes?law_id=1fddd6cf-874b-4b4a-b01d-05f37f9c598d).
- 83 Greece, Βουλή των Ελλήνων (2013), *Νόμος περί εξαρτησιογόνων ουσιών και άλλες διατάξεις (OG A 74/20.3.2013)*, amended Art. 79, para. 3 of the Criminal Code, [www.et.gr/index.php/2013-01-28-14-06-23/2013-01-29-08-13-13](http://www.et.gr/index.php/2013-01-28-14-06-23/2013-01-29-08-13-13).
- 84 Germany, *Landtag Brandenburg* (2013), 'Landtag Brandenburg beschließt Antirassismus Klausel in der Landesverfassung', press release, 22 November 2013, [www.landtag.brandenburg.de/de/aktuelles/landtag\\_brandenburg\\_beschlieszt\\_antirassismus-klausel\\_in\\_der\\_landesverfassung/629581?referer=397203](http://www.landtag.brandenburg.de/de/aktuelles/landtag_brandenburg_beschlieszt_antirassismus-klausel_in_der_landesverfassung/629581?referer=397203).
- 85 Cyprus Police (2013), *Πολιτική για την Αντιμετώπιση και Καταπολέμηση της Ρατσιστικής Βίας, της Ξενοφοβίας και των Διακρίσεων*, 7 August 2013. Data derive from the Office of the Commissioner for Administration and from the police.
- 86 Greece, Ελληνική Αστυνομία (2013), [www.astynomia.gr/index.php?option=ozo\\_content&perform=view&id=23698&Itemid=0&lang=](http://www.astynomia.gr/index.php?option=ozo_content&perform=view&id=23698&Itemid=0&lang=).
- 87 FRA (2013), *Thematic situation report: Racism, discrimination, intolerance and extremism. Learning from experiences in Greece and Hungary*, Luxembourg, Publications Office, [http://fra.europa.eu/sites/default/files/fra-2013-thematic-situation-report-3\\_en\\_1.pdf](http://fra.europa.eu/sites/default/files/fra-2013-thematic-situation-report-3_en_1.pdf).
- 88 France, Premier ministre (2013), *Comité interministériel de lutte contre le racisme et l'antisémitisme*, Infosheet, [www.interieur.gouv.fr/Le-ministere/Organisation/Delegue-Interministeriel-a-la-Lutte-contre-le-Racisme-et-l-Antisemitisme/Comite-interministeriel-de-lutte-contre-le-racisme-et-l-antisemitisme](http://www.interieur.gouv.fr/Le-ministere/Organisation/Delegue-Interministeriel-a-la-Lutte-contre-le-Racisme-et-l-Antisemitisme/Comite-interministeriel-de-lutte-contre-le-racisme-et-l-antisemitisme).
- 89 Germany, *Bundestag* (2013) 'Antisemitismus entschlossen bekämpfen, jüdisches Leben in Deutschland nachhaltig fördern', BT-Drs. 17/13885, 11 June 2013, p. 3, <http://dip21.bundestag.de/dip21/btd/17/138/1713885.pdf>.
- 90 Poland, *Zarządzenie nr 6 Prezesa Rady Ministrów*, 13 February 2013.
- 91 Poland, *Komenda Główna Policji, Kierunkowa strategia policji w zakresie systemowej ochrony praw człowieka*, [www.policja.pl/pol/prawa-czlowieka/aktualnosci/83431,Kierunkowa-strategia-Policji-w-zakresie-systemowej-ochrony-praw-czlowieka-na-la.html](http://www.policja.pl/pol/prawa-czlowieka/aktualnosci/83431,Kierunkowa-strategia-Policji-w-zakresie-systemowej-ochrony-praw-czlowieka-na-la.html).
- 92 Austria, *Bundesministerium für Inneres, Bundesamt für Verfassungsschutz und Terrorismusbekämpfung* (2013), *Verfassungsschutzbericht 2013*, [www.bmi.gv.at/cms/BMI\\_Verfassungsschutz/Verfassungsschutzbericht\\_2013.pdf](http://www.bmi.gv.at/cms/BMI_Verfassungsschutz/Verfassungsschutzbericht_2013.pdf); Belgium, Federal Police (2013), *Statistiques policières de criminalité, Belgique: 2000-2013/Politiële criminaliteitsstatistieken, België: 2000-2012*, [www.polfed-fedpol.be/crim/crim\\_statistieken/2013\\_trim2/pdf/nationaal/rapport\\_2013\\_trim2\\_nat\\_belgique\\_fr.pdf](http://www.polfed-fedpol.be/crim/crim_statistieken/2013_trim2/pdf/nationaal/rapport_2013_trim2_nat_belgique_fr.pdf); Croatia, *Ministarstvo unutarnjih poslova* (2013), *Pregled temeljnih sigurnosnih pokazatelja i rezultata rada u 2012. godini*, [www.mup.hr/UserDocsImages/statistika/2013/statistika2012.pdf](http://www.mup.hr/UserDocsImages/statistika/2013/statistika2012.pdf); Czech Republic, Ministry of Interior, Security Policy Department, *Annual report: Zpráva o problematice extremismu na území České republiky v roce 2012*, [www.mvcr.cz/clanek/extremismus-vyrocnizpravy-o-extremismu-a-strategie-boje-proti-extremismu.aspx](http://www.mvcr.cz/clanek/extremismus-vyrocnizpravy-o-extremismu-a-strategie-boje-proti-extremismu.aspx); Cyprus, Cyprus Police, *Archived statistical data, incidents and/or cases of racial nature and/or with racial motive 2005-2012*, [www.police.gov.cy/police/police.nsf/All/951F52E21604E9DFC2257BD00017AF04?OpenDocument](http://www.police.gov.cy/police/police.nsf/All/951F52E21604E9DFC2257BD00017AF04?OpenDocument); Denmark, *Politiets Efterretningstjeneste* (2013), *Kriminelle forhold I 2012 med mulig ekstremistisk baggrund*, [www.pet.dk/Nyheder/2013/-/media/Forebyggende%20sikkerhed/RACI-rapporter/2012RACIrapportendeligversionpdf.ashx](http://www.pet.dk/Nyheder/2013/-/media/Forebyggende%20sikkerhed/RACI-rapporter/2012RACIrapportendeligversionpdf.ashx); Finland, *Poliisiammattikorkeakoulu* (2013), *Poliisin tietoon tullut viharikollisuus Suomessa 2012*, [www.polamk.fi/poliisi/poliisioppilaitos/home.nsf/files/9CE3DF593F0561CDC2257C14002DF16B/\\$file/Katsauksia2\\_web.pdf](http://www.polamk.fi/poliisi/poliisioppilaitos/home.nsf/files/9CE3DF593F0561CDC2257C14002DF16B/$file/Katsauksia2_web.pdf); France, *Ministère de l'Intérieur, Annual report of the National Consultative Commission on Human Rights 2012: La lutte contre le racisme, l'antisémitisme et la xénophobie*, [www.cncdh.fr/sites/default/files/cncdh\\_racisme\\_02\\_basse\\_def.pdf](http://www.cncdh.fr/sites/default/files/cncdh_racisme_02_basse_def.pdf); Germany, *Bundesministerium des Innern* (2013), *Verfassungsschutzbericht 2012*, [www.verfassungsschutz.de/embed/vsbericht-2012.pdf](http://www.verfassungsschutz.de/embed/vsbericht-2012.pdf); UNHCR, *Racist Violence Recording Network* (2013), *Annual report*, [www.unhcr.gr/1againstracism/11940/?doing\\_wp\\_cron=1379691703.1676959991455078125000](http://www.unhcr.gr/1againstracism/11940/?doing_wp_cron=1379691703.1676959991455078125000); Ireland, Office for the Promotion of Migrant Integration (2013), *Reported racist crime*, [www.integration.ie/website/omi/omiwebv6.nsf/page/statistics-RacistIncidentsstatisticscrime-en](http://www.integration.ie/website/omi/omiwebv6.nsf/page/statistics-RacistIncidentsstatisticscrime-en); Lithuania, Ministry of the Interior (2013), *Informatikos ir ryšių departamentas prie Lietuvos Respublikos teisingumo ministerijos* (2013), *Nusikalstamumo ir ikiteisminių tyrimų statistika*, [www.ird.lt/infusions/report\\_manager/reports/html\\_file.php?meta=2012&menu=12&ff=1G\\_EN&fnr=6&rt=1&oldYear=2012](http://www.ird.lt/infusions/report_manager/reports/html_file.php?meta=2012&menu=12&ff=1G_EN&fnr=6&rt=1&oldYear=2012); Luxembourg, *Police Grand-Ducale* (2013), *Rapport d'activité 2012 de la Police Grand-Ducale*, [www.police.public.lu/actualites/statistique/rapport\\_stat\\_2012/rapport-statistique-2012.pdf](http://www.police.public.lu/actualites/statistique/rapport_stat_2012/rapport-statistique-2012.pdf); Netherlands, Tierolf, B., Hermens, N., Drost, L. and Van der Vos, L. (2013), *POLDIS rapportage 2012, met themarapportage antisemitisme*, Utrecht, Verwey-Jonker Instituut, [www.verwey-jonker.nl/doc/vitaliteit/Poldis\\_rapportage\\_2012\\_7371\\_web.pdf](http://www.verwey-jonker.nl/doc/vitaliteit/Poldis_rapportage_2012_7371_web.pdf); Poland, *Prokuratura Generalna* (2013), *Sprawozdania i statystyka*, [www.pg.gov.pl/sprawozdania-i-statystyki/sprawy-z-pobudek-rasistowych-lub-ksenofobicznych-w](http://www.pg.gov.pl/sprawozdania-i-statystyki/sprawy-z-pobudek-rasistowych-lub-ksenofobicznych-w)

- 2012-r-2-627.html; Slovakia, Ministerstvo vnútra (2013), Štatistika kriminality v Slovenskej republike, [www.minv.sk/?statistika-kriminality-v-slovenskej-republike-za-rok-2012](http://www.minv.sk/?statistika-kriminality-v-slovenskej-republike-za-rok-2012); Spain, Ministerio del Interior (2013), Anuario Estadístico del Ministerio del Interior 2012, [www.interior.gob.es/file/63/63661/63661.pdf](http://www.interior.gob.es/file/63/63661/63661.pdf); Sweden, Brottsförebyggande rådet (2013), Hatbrott 2012: Statistik över polisanmälningar med identifierade hatbrottsmotiv, [www.bra.se/download/18.6b82726313f7b234a5839/1372231125966/2013\\_16\\_Hatbrott\\_2012.pdf](http://www.bra.se/download/18.6b82726313f7b234a5839/1372231125966/2013_16_Hatbrott_2012.pdf); United Kingdom, Office for National Statistics, Ministry of Justice and Home office, An overview of hate crime in England and Wales, [www.report-it.org.uk/files/ons\\_hate-crime-report\\_2013.pdf](http://www.report-it.org.uk/files/ons_hate-crime-report_2013.pdf); United Kingdom, Scottish Government (2013), Statistical bulletin: Crime and justice series: racist incidents recorded by the police in Scotland 2012-13, [www.scotland.gov.uk/Resource/0043/00439845.pdf](http://www.scotland.gov.uk/Resource/0043/00439845.pdf).
- 93 OSCE, ODIHR (2013), *Hate crimes in the OSCE region, incidents and responses 2012*, Warsaw, ODIHR, pp. 44-50, [http://tandis.odihhr.pl/hcr2012/pdf/Hate\\_Crime\\_Report\\_full\\_version.pdf](http://tandis.odihhr.pl/hcr2012/pdf/Hate_Crime_Report_full_version.pdf).
- 94 *Ibid.*, pp. 54-59.
- 95 *Ibid.*, pp. 60-66.
- 96 *Ibid.*, pp. 67-71.
- 97 Spain, Ministerio de Empleo y Seguridad Social, Ministerio del Interior (2013), Handbook for training security forces in identifying and recording racist or xenophobic incidents, [http://explotacion.mtin.gob.es/oberaxe/inicio\\_descargaFichero.action?bibliotecaDatoid=218](http://explotacion.mtin.gob.es/oberaxe/inicio_descargaFichero.action?bibliotecaDatoid=218).

